Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
November 20, 2020, via Zoom
Attendees: 
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director 

George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed 
Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director 

Tyler Neely - CACD Vice President - Rio Grande River Watershed
Bob Warner, CO Alternate Representative to NACD 
Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 

Absent: 
Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative to NACD 

Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed  
Mike Cleary – Director-Gunnison Dolores Watershed ?was he there
Guests: 

Clint Evans, NRCS
Cindy Lair, CSCB
Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by President Scott Jones at 7:30 AM after establishing a quorum.  President Scott Jones asked for any additional agenda items. Without any additional agenda items, the board agreed to move on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Scott Jones asked for a motion to approve the October 2020 minutes.  Director Tyler Neely made the motion to approve the minutes and Director George Fosha gave the second.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the CACD BOD’s October 2020 minutes was passed.  


Legislative Update – Brett Moore:  
Brett Moore reported that Gov. Polis issued an executive order announcing a special session of the legislature starting Nov. 30.  They will be addressing childcare, restaurants, health care workers and other COVID-19 specific issues.  He does not see much discussion for CACD in this session.  
He is thankful that they were able to get through the Policy Book Resolutions at the Annual Meeting.  He is anxious to see the finished product.  New processes will be in place to monitor old resolutions.  Another thing to address is Action Items and clarify with a start date and an end date.  Actions items may need to be clarified with a one-year, annual meeting to annual meeting, and be reenacted if they are not put in place or an expiration date stated by the District.  He called for volunteers for the Policy Committee for next year.  This can be discussed again at the December Board meeting.  He also asked that CACD renew his contract.

Director Tyler Neely asked Brett if he has a feel for Bills that may be introduced in the 2021 Legislative Session.  Will it be a virtual session, will Bills be dumped like last year?  Brett said there were a lot of conflicting stories.  The original idea was to gavel in and swear in all the new members then gavel back out.  He recently heard that they are talking about operating as usual and allow members to participate remotely.  If COVID-19 numbers continue to spike, things will most likely change.  All members will still get 5 Bills.  He expects a full slate of Bills.  
Exec. Director Bobbi Ketels asked Brett if he would like to schedule a Policy Committee meeting on Dec. 2 or wait until after the Dec. 16 meeting.  Brett suggested that they have a short Policy Committee meeting at 7:00 am on the 16th of December before the Board Meeting.  The Board agreed to this schedule.
 CDA Update-Les Owen:  - No Report 
CSCB Update: 
Cindy Lair complimented President Scott Jones and all others involved in the production of the virtual CACD Annual Meeting.  She saw it as a successful meeting.  She also acknowledged her team and their help and participation as well.  Her staff is getting back on track with their District activities, their annual report and with outreach activities.
Cindy wanted to address openly any concerns that CACD might have about the legislative proposal that the CCHS has put out.  Cindy wants everyone to know that CDA since it is not a CDA or a state bill, that CDA doesn’t take a stance and will remain neutral.  That does not mean that CDA is lukewarm about it or does not feel like it is a good bill, because Jordan, their legislative director has read it and says that this is something the CDA can work with.  Cindy has tried in the way she has been working with it, that this whole STAR program concept is a mechanism in her opinion, and if CACD disagrees, she invites CACD to talk about it now or call her on the phone.  She wants to be able to address anybody’s concerns about how they are going about trying to setup this soil health program because it really isn’t something that they are looking at as a top down type of an operation.  
It is there for the Conservation Districts if they want to participate in leading it locally to help support those who have been doing it for decades; if they need support, they probably don’t, but the ones that are interested in making a change, helping them get the resources, talk to other farmers, things like that to get some grants that are out there, that want to try to change their practices and even get more engaged in opportunities for carbon markets or eco systems services markets to help layer more dollars on top of what they are already getting on their crop.  
The Star program is really there to be that vehicle for the districts to operate it locally.  CDA can’t and they won’t be sending out any kind of mandates to say that districts have to do this.  We hope they are interested in taking on that local leadership role.  But if they don’t there are, maybe there is a neighboring district that wants to work that through or there could be another non-profit that could do that as well.  Farm Bureau board or a water conservancy district, there are a lot of different entities that might be willing to do that.   

Cindy’s hope is, and through the feedback she has heard from the districts is that they want to be front and center with the CDA on implementation of this, and the State Conservation Board is there.  CDA just put up a website yesterday and she can put it in the chat box so everyone can look at it.  They put up their own web page within the department’s own internet web system.  They put CACD as a partner, they have some good links, and they  have NRCS as a partner and NRCS links to soil health fact sheets.  If there are things that CACD wants in there, let them know.  Cindy cannot honestly think of anything else that needs to be done, but if CACD can think of things that need to be done to better involve the districts, please let her know.  She can tell us one thing, if they had the funding, if they had more funding to be able to pay the districts exactly what it is going to take to implement it, and they are trying to do that.  Right now, they are getting grants.  They are signing up for as many grants as they possibly can with it.   Thankfully NRCS has come through with assistance on that and they have the Gates Family Foundation, and they have the Wallace Family Research Foundation, and they are also about ready to apply for a 319 grant.  Within that; Cindy’s hope is they can find some dollars that would compensate the districts for being able to lead it locally.  They know with Direct Assistance and even those with a mill levy they know that is not enough to say, “We will operate it without any additional funding.”   That is also a priority for Cindy to get funding that would not only support the program, but also support districts who are supporting and running the program locally.  This is a long bit of a rant, but she does invite CACD to ask any questions, to tell her our concerns and the problems we are hearing because if she does not hear them, they can’t fix them, they  cannot address them.  She is sincerely interested in making this something the districts feel good about working with their districts on.  Cindy is happy to answer any questions about this or to talk about another topic. 
 Brett Moore asked Cindy that since the department is not taking a position on the bill, as the department’s representative on the collaborative, what is the process and how is it working?  Cindy stated that she is not on the collaborative and does not have a stake in how CCHS operates.  She works with Helen and Max with different things including the STAR program implementation and the application for the RCPP grant for bringing the soil health partnership to Colorado.  CDA will put out a bill that creates an Agricultural Climate Resilience Office that will be under Les’ leadership.  It will fit well with the CCHS bill, should it pass.  CCHS grant funds will be coming through the CDA.   Brett said that Helen asked if CACD would like to be a full member of the Steering Committee.  Brett felt that this was something that CACD would be interested in hearing about.  He does not want a conflict should Conservation Districts receive funds from their grants, but it would be up to the CACD Board.  Cindy said that CSCB is a member of the Steering Committee, and they would represent the Districts.  She always welcomes comments from CACD and NRCS as this is a partnership.
Director Jim Cecil stated that CACD feels this collaborative should be administered by CSCB and questions why the collaborative even exists since all the mechanisms are already in place.  Cindy stated that she feels that is where this collaborative is going.  CSCB is unable to run a bill and the only entity within the CDA that can operate this program is CSCB.  CCHS will be going away in May.  They will be working through the Colorado Collation for the Enhancement of Working Lands.  They came together to create this bill to help CDA and the framework for the program.  It will be run through CSCB similar to the DCT program.  A short discussion on the proposed bill and how it will flow followed.  

President Scott Jones asked if the majority of the members of CCHS understood that the group would be finished in May.  Cindy believes that to be the case.  Most of the members will be involved with the CO Collation for the Enhancement of Working Lands.  The future for CCHS will be discussed at their meeting in January.  
Bobbi asked Cindy to explain the vision for the CO Collation for the Enhancement of Working Lands.  Cindy explained that CCHS will be going away, and members of that group will be working on broader Ag issues through the CO CEWL group.  CO CEWL will have a diversity of players such as Colorado Cattlemen’s, State Land Board, Nature Conservancy, National Young Farmers Collation, and the Western Landowners Alliance.
Director George Fosha stated that CACD needs to see what the legislation looks like.  Cindy’s discussion this morning has helped clarify the understanding of where this is going with respect to CCHS.  Director Tyler Neely stated that her clarification was helpful to hear that CSCB is pursuing funding that can help Districts implement the program.  He explained that many Districts are barely surviving and do not have the funds or staff to participate in the program.  Director Jim Cecil suggested that CACD have a meeting with Cindy to review the vision for this program.  Funding will be a continuing issue.  He feels the program should be run by the state through the Districts.  Cindy agrees with him.  Director Tyler Neely suggested using Watershed Associations as a means of allowing Districts to participate.
As a side note, Director Jim Cecil asked Cindy how many CSCB staff hours were spent helping CACD with the Annual Meeting.  Is there anything that CACD can do for her staff?  Cindy replied that she did not know the number of hours.  They worked hard to make it all come together and, in her opinion, it was a successful meeting.  She is immensely proud of her amazing team.  Brett Moore and President Scott Jones thanked Cindy and her staff for a job well done. Director George Fosha also expressed his appreciation for their help. 
NRCS Update-Clint Evans: 
Clint Evans congratulated CACD for a successful 2020 Annual Meeting.  
Clint stated that he is glad to be back in Colorado.  NRCS met with the State Food Council that is made up of NRCS, Farm Services and Rural Development.  They typically meet quarterly but due to COVID-19 they have been meeting on a weekly basis.  NRCS employees first started testing positive with COVID-19 in late August and early September.  So far everyone has had mild symptoms except for one hospitalization. State level information was sent to all offices.  They were advised to monitor their County status.  Employee cases have been on the rise for the last couple of weeks.  Employee field visits are still allowed with social distancing and other necessary precautions.  Employees are encouraged to telework as much as possible.  Clint reported that he has been exposed to a new employee that tested positive.  Clint is quarantining at home for 14 days.
Staff is working on the 2021 programs guidance.  The EQIP cutoff is coming up in mid January.  Sign up announcements will be coming out in early December.  New Farm Bill 2018 EQIP opportunities include the ability to set up a 5 – 10-year incentive program priorities within EQIP.  Previously it had been 3 or 5 years for incentive payments. Priority resource issues will be the focus.  If CACD would like NRCS to focus on specific issues or target areas, Clint is willing to work with them and/or local Conservation Districts in those areas.  Currently NRCS is looking at one of these targeted areas in the Republican River District in the Ogalala Aquifer region (hopefully around $1.5M) to go from the 5 year to 10-year incentives, where they are converting from their irrigation wells to dry land cropping.  This will help the Colorado and Kansas compact on the Republican River.  
The other EQIP opportunity is the new Water Management Entity Policy (WME).  They will now be able to work with an irrigation district or other water management entity as opposed to each individual water user.  Projects can be up to $900k per project with an irrigation district.  The sign-up date will come later next spring.  Clint has requested an additional $4.1M specifically for water management entity projects.  If these monies are not approved, a portion of the general EQIP monies will be held back to fund a couple of these projects.  He will keep CACD updated on the funding.  There is a lot of interest in these projects in the Lower Ark and Western Slope areas.  30% to 40% of EQIP applications are being funded due to fund limits.
Clint updated the Board on the Ag Mentoring program that former Chief Matt Lohr set up.  This was designed for new employees that do not have on-farm/ranch experience, despite their degrees.  This program sets up these employees with a rancher or farmer as their mentor to get hands on experience.  It was rolled out as a pilot program with 4 employees enrolled.  Now any employee that needs this experience can be set up with a mentor.  Clint will reach out to CACD in January to get the information out to the Districts.
Lastly, he noted the opportunity to grow the NRCS/CACD partnership through demonstration projects.  He has templates used in Texas to do demo projects.  He feels it is a good fit to go through Conservation Districts.  He would like ideas for these demonstrations.  An agreement can be created for CACD to administer the funding.  Clint noted that he is still waiting on the State NRCS budget.  They are operating on a continuing resolution through Dec. 11 and currently have minimal operating funds to pay salaries and other necessities.  He would like to work on this agreement with CACD so that when the budget is approved it can be moved on quickly.

He would also like CACD to think about the development of a student intern program.  He has the templates from last year.  This program is a precursor to the Pathways program.  If students could be introduced to the conservation programs in their junior or senior years of high school, this would be beneficial.  This will require outreach to high schools, junior colleges, and universities.  
President Scott Jones likes the ideas of Districts doing the test plots.  This would be a good educational tool.  Clint would like an idea of the size needed for these test plots.
Director Jim Cecil asked Clint to address the Soil Health Tech that will be hired through CSCB and NRCS.  Clint explained that the agreement was created for a Soil Health Specialist, and they originally discussed having 4 around the State (regional).  Clint envisioned it would be a CSCB staff member or a District position if a District were willing to hire that person.  It would be much like an Extension Agent position working with producers.  They will be 75% NRCS funded and 25% funded by the State or a District.  They would not be performing field staff duties.  They would work for either CSCB or the host District even though they would work outside the District boundaries.  Clint would be willing to have a conversation with CACD and CSCB if CACD would like to host these positions.  
NACD Update – Gary Thrash and Bob Warner
Director Bob Warner asked if the National Annual in person meeting had been canceled and will it now be virtual?  Bobbi stated that she thought it had been moved to a virtual meeting.

Monthly Financial Update-Bobbi Ketels:  
CACD FINANCIALS: 10-31-2020
Beginning Balance in checking on October 1, 2020, $135,206.94
Checks/Payments Cleared -$10,137.31, Deposits & Credits Cleared $16,903.80       

(Total Cleared Transactions $6,766.49)

Ending/Cleared Balance in Checking as of Oct 31st $141,973.33

Total Uncleared Transactions =  -$2,950.67 (Checks/Payments -$2,950.67 - Deposits $0)

Ending Register Balance as of Oct 31st $139,022.76
Reserve remains at $26,075.15 (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)

Funds designated for Envirothon 2020/2021 $9,806.16 (minus admin $573.87 = $9,232.29)

NOI as of 10/31/2020  $103,141.45

   

Credit Card Ending Statement Balance as of 11/05/2020  $1665.30 

Total District Dues Paid as of 10/31/2020  $55,650.00 (membership invoiced (75) $90,000.00)

Total District Dues Paid as of 10/31/2019  $57,200.00 (down by $1,550.00)

Grand Total District Dues PD in 2019 $61,300.00

 
UARRP Activity 10-31-20 YTD:  

Total pass-through income $130,143.53

Total pass-through expenses -$130,143.53

Total CACD Income Earned YTD 10-31-20 $7305.16
(Includes 5% Admin & Payroll Reimb)

Balance of UARRP Federal Funds Available $13,348.40
Mod #2 (additional funds $120K) will be added in September for additional expenses, including… 

Lake County has a set of culverts that they need to replace on the Arkansas River. The UARRP has agreed to help with the replacement cost & has been approved by US Fish & Wildlife to pay out of the UARRP lawsuit settlement. The UARRP portion is $163,250. *Only $120K being added now.  A Mod #3 will get processed in 2020, or in 2021.  The original renewal contract was for $500K.  Renewal contract dates 9-1-2017 thru 12-31-2022

NRCS Programs:  

Education Outreach Workshops – New Activity for Oct and Nov will be reported in Dec.
Speakership Programs – New Activity for Oct and Nov will be reported in Dec.
Bobbi addressed the District Annual Reports that were submitted to CSCB.  She would like to give the Districts that provided this report, a small reimbursement for their time and other associated expenses.  She would like comments or approval from NRCS.  She would like the Districts to expand on these reports.  Clint asked for examples of the reports.  He likes the concept.

OPEN INVOICES 

(1) Total $400

P&L Oct 2020 $2,784.45– P&L YTD $12,156.37 (minus reserve $26,075.15= -$13,918.78)

Balance Sheet = *Accts Receivable $543.37 – Also shows $143.37 in “other assets.” This is an error that needs to be fixed.  It balances itself out, but $143.37 should not be showing, as it has cleared, and it is not showing on open invoices.   

$11,257.50 (SDA PPP Pmt -CARES Act) – (Forgivable SDA Loan) – Forgiveness App just opened. 
President Scott Jones asked for a motion to approve the October 2020 Financials.  Director Jim Cecil made the motion to approve the financials as presented and Director George Fosha gave the second.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the October 2020 Financials was passed.  

CACD Programs:  

Annual Meeting Update:   

Exec Director Bobbi Ketels expressed her gratitude to the CSCB staff for their time and effort with the meeting.  Nikki and Noah put the packets together.  She would like to reward them for their personal time.  Gretchen also did a lot of work as MC.

President Scott Jones would like to send a survey out to the Districts and ask their thoughts about the meeting.  Scott liked the resolution process.  He would like to continue the committee meetings via Zoom.  That might allow more time for presentations at the annual meeting.  It was nice having the ability to have everyone attend each meeting.  Bobbi will ask Noah for a tally for the meeting attendance.  Director Jim Cecil noted that there was a survey after each evening meeting.  Bobbi said that a lot of participants may not have seen the survey.  Discussion about the meeting followed.

Other:  
President Scott Jones asked what gift might be appropriate for the CSCB staff for helping with the Annual Meeting.  Exec. Director Bobbi Ketels asked Clint if CACD could use funds from the NRCS agreement to pay CSCB staff for the personal time they spent on assisting with the CACD Annual Meeting.  Clint said yes but check with Cindy to verify there is no prohibition on employees being paid by CACD.  Director Jim Cecil said he had a meeting scheduled with Cindy to address this idea.
President Misc. Discussion and Updates-Scott Jones:   
President Scott Jones confirmed the next CACD BOD call will be Dec. 16, 7:30 AM.  No other misc. discussion took place. 
Meeting adjourned at 9:45 AM 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Bobbi Ketels 
CACD Executive Director
